NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS, ALAMOGORDO

SEPTEMBER 25, 2000

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:39 a.m., Monday, September 25, 2000.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Reta Jones, Joe Salazar, and Katherine Ingold. Staff members present were Acting Superintendent Dianna Jennings, John Wolfe, Office of Finance and Administration, Linda Lyle, Principal NMSVH Preschool, Dereld Quillin, Capital Planning/Budget/Purchasing Officer, and Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services.  John Williams, Executive Assistant was recording secretary.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Joe Salazar led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

NMSVH Main Campus Staff members present were:  Alicia McAninch.

The following guests arrived at approximately 12:20 a.m.:  Andrew MacRae, Linda Kimmerle

Other guests present:  Mr. Jim Huge, Huge & Associates.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Katherine Ingold – Stated that it is good to be on campus.  Is happy to see that we can still meet in the San Andres Boardroom given that it was flooded earlier in the week.  

Joe Salazar – Informed the Board that his retired guide dog recently passed away.    

Reta Jones – Thanked the staff that attended the funeral services of a member of our student body.  It was very nice of the staff to take the time out of their busy schedules to support the family in their loss.   Stated that she regrets to see occasions like this arise at our school.  

Jim Salas – Nothing to pass.  Wished everyone a good morning.

President Stryker – Stated that she is happy to be on campus. 

V. Input

A. 
Public Input.  

Alicia McAninch, NMSVH Audio and Braille Materials Production Manager, greeted the Board of Regents.  Informed the Board that as they are already aware she will be retiring from NMSVH.  Stated that she has had some wonderful learning experiences, and leaves with some wonderful memories from her 21 plus years at NMSVH.  Wanted to let the Board know that her family has been affiliated with NMSVH for much more than the 21 years that she has been here.  Through the many years she has had cousins and aunts who have worked at NMSVH.  Some used to commute to work by horse and buggy.  She stated that her family and herself have experienced, loved, and dedicated their lives to NMSVH, it’s philosophy, and its mission.  One constant that has remained through the years is the commitment and dedication of the staff.  A commitment to provide the best services to the students, and to their parents.  The staff has a great deal of respect for the students and parents.  She stated that one of Budda’s teachings is “to keep a harmonious family, is to respect and communicate with one another”.  She stated that she feels that this respect and communication is being practiced at NMSVH.  She commended Dianna Jennings, the Acting Superintendent, for her efforts over the past few months to foster the respect and communication within the staff.  This has been a large help to NMSVH and returns a sense of community and family back to NMSVH.  Thanked the Board of Regents for their service to the school, the students, and the faculty.  

B.
Parent Input.  

No parent input

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked for input on the meeting agenda.  Reta Jones stated the State plane arrangements for return to Albuquerque will be shortened due to the arrival and departure of President Clinton.  The Board has been informed that all air space around Albuquerque will be closed at least one hour prior to the departure of Air Force One from the Albuquerque Sunport.  She asked that all efforts be made to speed up the Board agenda so that the Regents will be able to fly back into Albuquerque before the air space is closed.   President Stryker asked the members of the Board if they wished to have lunch brought in so that the meeting could continue through the lunch hour?   The Board Members stated that they were agreeable to lunch being provided in the Boardroom.  President Stryker stated that Mr. John F. Kennedy from Simons, Cuddy, and Friedman would be addressing the Board during the morning portion of the agenda.  She recommended that Mr. Kennedy’s presentation be scheduled after the Business and Finance portion of the agenda.  President Stryker suggested that the Preschool Expansion agenda item be moved so that it follows the Budget Realignment item, and the 2001-2002 Budget item.  Because the Preschool Expansion item will involve financial expenditures, she feels that it is important that the Board discuss all budget-related items first.  This will provide the Board with the information that they need to make appropriate decisions regarding the Preschool expansion.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of August 19, 2000.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  Katherine Ingold stated that there were a couple of minor corrections that have already been taken care of by John Williams.  President Stryker asked that the tapes be reviewed and information that is contained on page 2 regarding her expression of appreciation be verified.  She stated that she does not believe that she spoke for the entire Board, as she is very careful not to do such.  President Stryker stated that on page 3, under Board Meeting Schedule, the last sentence reads “Scheduling on Saturday October 28 was not comfortable.”  She is not sure that the verbiage is correct and asked that it be verified. 

C.       Minutes, Special Meeting of September 6, 2000.  

President Stryker asked the Board for any input or corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections or questions.


D.
Board Meeting Schedule.

President Stryker asked if the Board had any input or corrections to the presented Board Meeting schedule.  There was no input or corrections.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to approve the Board Agenda as amended, the Minutes, Regular Meeting of August 19, 2000 as amended, the Minutes, Special Meeting of September 6, 2000 as presented, and the Board Meeting Schedule as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Superintendent Report.

Superintendent Jennings stated that as an addition to her report, she wished to inform the Board that while some members of staff attended funeral services for one of our students, Dr. Wood and the students stayed on campus and conducted a memorial service.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions or comments regarding the Superintendent’s Report.  Jim Salas asked if the school vehicles are provided with the correct tires, based on tire rating?  He stated that the correct tire rating is very important to the safety of the vehicle and its occupants.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would have this issue checked and report back to the Board.  Reta Jones stated that she was pleased to read about the meeting with the State Representative.  She was pleased to read about the staff meetings and staff gatherings.  She stated that she was extremely pleased to see that the Superintendent and Department Heads are continuing to travel to Albuquerque and meet with the Preschool staff and parents.  Doing these types of meetings one time is easy, continuing to do them is often times extremely difficult.  Reta Jones stated that she appreciates the effort that is being made.  Joe Salazar stated that he was pleased to read about the meeting that was held between the Superintendent and State Representative Marquardt.  He hopes that these types of meetings are helping to eliminate any barriers that may have existed between NMSVH and our State government.  Katherine Ingold stated that from her personal observations, and conversations, she feels that the barriers are coming down.  President Stryker complimented the Superintendent and her staff in their handling of concerns expressed by a parent to the Board President.  President Stryker commended the Superintendent on the rapid response to the Board’s desire to have an evaluation/check sheet for RFP processes and scoring.  The Superintendent and her staff acted quickly on this request and submitted a package to the Board President prior to the start of this meeting, which in turn was delivered to Regent Katherine Ingold for review.  President Stryker stated that this document will be provided to all members of the Board of Regents via electronic and Braille format.  

VII.
Business and Finance.


A.
Personnel Report.
President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Personnel Report.  Katherine Ingold commented on the number of new hires that are reflected on this Personnel Report.  President Stryker stated that she spoke with the Superintendent regarding the number of new hires reflected.  Superintendent Jennings informed her that all new hires reflected on this report are Board approved hires.  The substitutes that are reflected are not used unless needed.  There were no other questions regarding the Personnel Report.    


B.
Monthly Investment Report.

John Wolfe presented the monthly investment report.  President Stryker asked members of the Board if they had any questions, comments, or concerns regarding the Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to accept the Personnel Report, and Monthly Investment Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session – 9:35 a.m. to 11:51 a.m.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:35 a.m. Monday, September 25, 2000, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent’s Goals and Objectives.    Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.   Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Mr. Jim Huge.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:51 a.m., Monday, September 25, 2000 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Superintendent’s Goals and Objectives.  Roll Call Vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, President Stryker – aye.

IX. Major Focus – VOCATIONAL EDUCATION 

Due to time constraints the Major Focus presentation was tabled until a future Board meeting.

X. Policies and Procedures

A. Proposed NMSVH Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services.

Superintendent Jennings presented this policy to the Board for review and approval.  This policy outlines the qualifying criteria for NMSVH Outreach Itinerant Services.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions or comments regarding this policy.  There were no questions or comments.

B. Annual Review, NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

NMSVH Policy 010 was presented for annual review.  President Stryker asked if the Board had any questions or comments regarding this policy.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve NMSVH Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services, and NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI.
Other Items.

A. Consideration of Use of Local Legal Counsel.
President Stryker stated that NMSVH currently consults with the State of New Mexico Risk Management Division, Francie Cordova from the State Attorney General’s Office, and Mr. John F. Kennedy of Simons, Cuddy, and Friedman regarding legal matters.  There seems to be some confusion regarding the roles of each of these legal counsel entities.  We use legal counsel for student matters, Board matters, and administrative matters.  The confusion seems to focus on which counsel is used for which matter.  In order to clarify the roles, Mr. John F. Kennedy, as the Board’s contract attorney, has been asked to address the entire Board during this meeting.  Mr. John F. Kennedy, Simons, Cuddy, & Friedman participated via telephone.  Members of the Board introduced themselves to allow Mr. Kennedy to know who was present.  President Stryker informed Mr. Kennedy that she has briefed the Board on the purpose of this agenda item.  Mr. Kennedy stated that under State law, the Attorney General’s Office is the lawyer for all State agencies and State educational institutions, including NMSVH.  Technically the Attorney General’s Office is responsible for providing NMSVH with legal advice and services.  In 1977 there was a lawsuit filed by the Attorney General against the Department of Education over whether the Attorney General’s Office had to provide legal services, or whether the Department of Education could use either in-house or contract counsel.  This lawsuit resulted in a determination by the State Supreme Court that State agencies are permitted to either hire in-house attorneys or to contract for legal services.  Francie Cordova, of the State Attorney General’s Office, as the assigned counsel to NMSVH is the lawyer for the Board of Regents.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he also represents the Board of Regents.  The Board of Regents is the contractual body, the corporate body, the governing body, the policy making body for the school.  Therefore, whatever legal services are provided for the school, are provided in the guise of providing legal services to the Board of Regents.  There are only a few instances in which the administration is separately represented.  As an example, if a teacher was terminated or discharged by the Board, the teacher has a right to a hearing before the Board of Regents, at which the administration would have to put on a case carrying the burden of proof that there was cause to terminate or discharge the teacher.  At that time, if the teacher had a lawyer, the administration would want a lawyer.  Because of ethical reasons, as the Regent’s counsel, Mr. Kennedy could not advocate before the Board in favor of the administration.  Therefore, separate counsel would be hired to represent the administration.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he has also seen circumstances in which separate attorneys have been hired for the administration where there were political considerations.  Mr. Kennedy cited a school district that had a lawyer that was advising the Superintendent where there was a major study going on regarding teacher salaries, and the administration felt that having separate counsel before they made recommendations to the Board would be helpful so that they would know how to structure the recommendations.  Mr. Kennedy stated that the first level of discussion should be, who is the Board’s lawyer.  Mr. Kennedy stated that the Board of Regents is first represented by the State Attorney General’s Office, and second by Mr. Kennedy as contract counsel.  Both parties represent the same interests and same entity.  It is up to the Board of Regents to decide whom they wish to use in particular circumstances.  Jim Salas stated that in terms of the State Attorney General’s Office there is a limit to their scope.  They have stated in the past they do not handle any personnel matters, such as discharge situations or EEO complaints.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he had not heard of that limitation to the State Attorney General’s scope.  Personnel is a broad area and he can see how the State Attorney General’s Office can take the position that they are not going to handle EEOC complaints or claims made against the school which might be handled by Risk Management.  But if the school has a personnel action that it needs to initiate, for instance termination/discharge for cause, that is not a claim against the school but an action initiated by the school.  This type of case can be handled by the State Attorney General’s Office.  If they have elected to not represent in these types of cases, the reasons for this election is unknown.  It may be that the area of personnel is so large that the State Attorney General’s Office simply does not have the time or resources to handle those types of cases.  Katherine Ingold stated that she recalls during a Board training session last year, she thought she heard that the State Attorney General’s Office does not advise the Board or School on policy.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he believes that this must have been a misunderstanding.  The Board of Regents is the policy making body, and if the State Attorney General’s Office was to state that they cannot advice you on policy, they would not be advising the Board of Regents on the bulk of what they are appointed to do.  Katherine Ingold stated that she might have misunderstood during the course of the training.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he feels that he needs to speak with the State Attorney General’s Office to determine their scope limitations.  President Stryker asked that Mr. Kennedy find out that information and get the information back to the Boards of Regents.  Mr. Kennedy agreed to research this item and return to the Board.  He stated that he is sensitive to the fact that when the Board of Regents uses his office, it costs the school money.  When the school uses the State Attorney General’s Office it does not cost the school money.  Joe Salazar asked if State agencies and educational institutions are assigned different attorneys within the State Attorney General’s Office?  Mr. Kennedy stated that the agencies and educational institutions are normally assigned different attorneys.  There is an effort in the State Attorney General’s Office to centralize the practice areas so that the attorneys do the same type of work and are able to develop an expertise.  President Stryker asked Mr. Kennedy to address Risk Management versus his office, versus the State Attorney General’s Office.  Mr. Kennedy stated that Risk Management is basically NMSVH’s insurance company.  Under the Tort Claims Act, you can only be sued for a narrow range of claims.  There are immunities provided by the State against certain kinds of lawsuits.  If there is a lawsuit that is filed, or a claim presented that indicates a possible threat of a lawsuit, within the area that you can be sued, Risk Management is responsible for handling it.  They are a State agency created by the Tort Claims Act.  They have a fund of money allocated by the State Legislature to defend claims.  If a claim comes in and is covered under their insurance coverage, they will hire a lawyer, pay the fees to defend against the claim, pay any settlement from the claim, and pay out any settlements and judgements as a result of the claim.  Risk Management’s services are typically limited to situations in which people are making claims for money.  If the claim does not seek monetary damages Risk Management typically doesn’t handle it.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he doesn’t know about the Agency Assistance Program.   But he will call Risk Management to ascertain specifics about the program and will provide a brief description to the Board of Regents.  He stated that he feels that the idea behind the Agency Assistance Program may be to prevent litigation through legal advice.  It is not known how broad this advice will be.  President Stryker stated that if she understands correctly, if we have a situation on campus that involves a student or staff, where there is a potential for liability, the Superintendent would contact Mr. Kennedy’s office for advice on additional contacts, i.e. Risk Management and/or State Attorney General’s Office.  Mr. Kennedy stated that that is correct.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he is diligent about advising the school to send information to Risk Management for two reasons, 1) if it is something that is covered by the Risk Management insurance blanket, they pay for associated costs, and 2) if there are circumstances were the school simply receives a notice that there may be a claim, and no lawsuit has been filed, putting Risk Management on notice avoids denial of services later due to lack of notification to Risk Management.  That is why early notice to Risk Management is important.  President Stryker asked if any member of the Board of Regents has additional questions for Mr. Kennedy?  No further questions were presented.  President Stryker asked if members of the Board of Regents foresee the need to have Mr. Kennedy available for any Executive Session matters?  No need was expressed.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he would be in his office if the Board needs to contact him.  Mr. Kennedy stated that he wants the members of the Board of Regents to be comfortable with the way that the Board and his office communicate.  He will be sending a proposed policy regarding contact with the Board’s attorney to the Board President for review.  He encouraged the Board to discuss this policy.  Mr. Kennedy stated that his office could structure the way that advice is given to suit the wishes of the Board.  Typically the legal contacts have been with the Superintendent and a small designated list of administrators.  The Board typically contacts through the Board President.  He is proposing that advice that is given to individual Board members is also given to everyone else on the Board.  Mr. Kennedy stated that this could also be done whenever advice is given to the Superintendent.  It is not common for information that is given to administration to be shared with all members of the Board, but if the Board feels that it needs to have this information his office can provide the information.  He encouraged the Board to speak amongst themselves to determine what amount of information they wish to have.  The Board thanked Mr. Kennedy for his time and the information that he provided to the Board.  President Stryker asked if any member of the Board had any additional questions or concerns regarding this issue.  Joe Salazar asked how much legal counsel has cost over the last year?  President Stryker stated that those figures are contained in the budget figures and can be addressed when the budget agenda item is discussed.  Joe Salazar asked the Superintendent about the quality of service that is provided by the State Attorney General’s Office.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does have difficulty communicating or reaching by telephone Francie Cordova of the State Attorney General’s Office.  As to the quality of service, Superintendent Jennings stated that contact with Francie Cordova has been mainly limited to information sharing.  Reta Jones stated that there are some agencies/schools that require their Attorney General representative to be at every Board of Directors/Regents meeting.  That allows them to be available for immediate answers to policy questions and “real time” guidance to the Board.  President Stryker asked Reta Jones if she feels that attendance by the State Attorney General representative at Board meetings is necessary/beneficial.  Reta Jones stated that if the Board is interested in expanding it’s relationship with the Attorney General’s Office, and expanding the Attorney Generals knowledge of what NMSVH does, then getting them to participate would be beneficial.  If we are thinking about moving in this direction then we should be talking to Francie Cordova of the State Attorney General’s Office.  Having the State Attorney General’s representative present at the Board meetings may cut down on a lot of the questions that the contract legal counsel addresses on procedural issues as opposed to legal issues.  Reta Jones stated that the State Attorney General’s Office is limited in their manpower.  We need to communicate with the State Attorney General’s Office to ascertain whether they are committed to providing that kind of support.  Then decide if we want to pursue that level of support.  President Stryker asked the members of the Board if this is an issue that they wish to pursue?  Katherine Ingold asked if the travel expenses would be the responsibility of the school?  President Stryker stated that all expenses would be the responsibility of the State Attorney General’s Office.  Jim Salas stated that Francie Cordova; State Attorney General’s Office, currently attends other Board meetings, meetings where the majority of the issues that they deal with are policy issues.  Jim Salas stated that he feels that once the scope of services offered by the State Attorney General’s Office are ascertained by our contract legal counsel, we will be able to determine if we can get the State Attorney General representative more involved in the Board meetings.

B. Budget Realignment.

John Wolfe presented the realigned 2000-2001 budget, which was prepared at the request of the Board of Regents.  John Wolfe stated that he attempted to incorporate all of the recommendations made by the Board of Regents in past meetings.  Reta Jones asked if we are submitting a budget adjustment to the Commission on Higher Education utilizing the information that is contained in the presented realigned budget, or is this document provided to the Board for information purposes only?  President Stryker stated that what is being presented was asked for by the Board of Regents.  We asked for a budget that the Department Heads could utilize to manage their departmental budgets.   This is not the document that will be provided to the Commission on Higher Education (CHE).  The CHE budget must follow a different format.  John Wolfe stated that the Department Heads were consulted during the development process of the presented budget.  In addition input was received from the Human Resources 
Department.  Reta Jones stated that she believes that we were going to take the capital outlay funds and place them within their respective departments.  On reviewing this document it does not appear that that was done.  John Wolfe stated that that step is still pending.  It is still necessary to determine which department’s budget report will reflect each specific capital outlay.  Reta Jones stated that we spoke about having Department Heads not only monitor their operational budget but also monitoring their capital outlay budget.  The idea was to ensure that the Department Heads had not only responsibility and flexibility relating to their operational budget, but also to their capital outlay budget.  Reta Jones encouraged John Wolfe to get the capital outlay funds into their respective departments.  President Stryker asked if grounds and maintenance would continue to be under one department, or would it break out to other departments, i.e. the Preschool?  John Wolfe stated that the Preschool could have its own separate cost center for maintenance and grounds.  We have not been budgeting at that level, but it is possible to budget down to that level.  President Stryker asked John Wolfe if that level of budgeting could be implemented before the changeover to the Blackbaud accounting system software, or after?  When do you see the capital outlay breakdown happening?  John Wolfe stated that the capital outlay breakdown is currently being developed.  In order to accomplish this the chart of accounts must be revised to meet the specifications of the accounting software.  Reta Jones noted that the presented budget lists major and minor capital outlays.  She asked John Wolfe for his definition of major and minor capital outlays.  John Wolfe stated that following the guidance provided by CHE projects that directly impact facilities are classified as major capital outlays.  Reta Jones asked if the presented budget would be updated following the manpower study?  Jim Huge stated that significant savings will result from the manpower study and will be reflected in future budgets.  Reta Jones addressed concerns about the revenue side of the budget.  She stated that she was under the impression that we were receiving IDEA-B money.  Where is that reflected?  John Wolfe stated that the IDEA-B money is classified as restricted money so it is not considered revenue in relation to the presented report.  Another funding source that is restricted is the tree grant money that has been applied for.  Reta Jones stated that the expenses for the IDEA-B is reflected in the budget, but we are not seeing the IDEA-B revenue reflected.  John Wolfe stated that the IDEA-B money is not reported to CHE under the normal budget, but is reported on a restricted budget.  Reta Jones asked what additional restricted revenue sources would be technically added to the revenue total reflected on the presented budget, that would more accurately compare to the almost 9 million dollars in expenditures?  What would a comprehensive revenue source look like?  We need to have the full picture so that we have an accurate representation of the differences between annual expenditures versus revenue.  John Wolfe stated that money that is not included in the revenue is the money that we will have to take from our portfolio with the State Investment Council funds to offset the differences between the revenue and expenditures.  Reta Jones pointed out that that is our deficit.  President Stryker stated that she is hearing that we have two income sources that are not reflected under restricted funds.  We cannot understand the revenue shortages unless we know the amounts of the restricted revenue.  This information is needed to determine what the State Investment Council portfolio drawdown will be.  John Wolfe stated that we are receiving appropriated money for instructional materials, but that is not figured into the presented budget.  However expenditures for the instructional materials are also not reflected.  The instructional materials income and expenses are normally tracked by the NMSVH IRC branch, and coordinate with The American Printing House for the Blind (APH).  John Wolfe indicated that he could provide a separate report reflecting the instructional materials revenue & expenditures.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that our budget should be comprehensive.  It should include all revenue and expenses, including restricted funds.  President Stryker noted that the IDEA-B expenses are listed in the budget, but the IDEA-B revenue is not.  John Wolfe stated that the IDEA-B revenue is restricted revenue and is not reported in the budget.  Reta Jones stated that the IDEA-B revenue should also be reported on the budget, regardless of how the reimbursement for our IDEA-B expenses is received.  John Wolfe stated that the intention of Finance is to set up the cost centers so that restricted revenue can be tracked/reported with the budget.  Reta Jones stated, if the expenditures for a cost center are reported in the budget, then the revenue for that cost center should also be reported in the budget.  This is the only way that the Board of Regents can get a clear and accurate picture of the revenue versus expenditures of NMSVH.  All revenue and expenditures need to be reported.  President Stryker stated that if CHE does not want to see the restricted funds then their report should not reflect the restricted funds.  But the regular budget that is presented to the Board needs to reflect all revenue and expenses, including restricted revenue.  That will provide an accurate deficit figure.  John Wolfe stated that he would ensure that complete reporting is provided to the Board.  He did indicate however, that some restricted revenue that is obtained through reimbursement for expenditures will have to be estimated in the budget.  President Stryker asked John Wolfe if he could provide the comprehensive budget by the October 30, 2000 Board meeting?  John Wolfe stated that he would get the report completed for presentation in October.  Reta Jones asked if the Department Heads were involved in the development of the budget presented to Board?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Department Heads were involved.  Dr. Wood stated that they had a lot of opportunity for input and John Wolfe and Dereld Quillin are continuing to work with the Department Heads on the budget.  John Wolfe stated that staff meetings are also being conducted to ensure that all NMSVH staff are aware of the budget and its restrictions.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that we should try to obtain a financial statement from the New Mexico School for the Deaf so that we can ascertain other possible revenue sources.  The State Auditors Office should be able to provide us with the financial statement.

C. 2001-2002 Budget.

John Wolfe presented the 2001-2002 Budget.  In preparing this budget the income stream was looked at, and a forecast of endowment income, land income, and permanent fund income has been provided as a separate report.  Several factors were considered in preparation of this budget.  One unknown at the time of budget preparation was the legislative recommended pay raise percentage for next year.  When researching this issue the State recommended that we factor in an average based on economy information.  The pay raise percentage that was used in the budget preparation was 3.5%.   The possible Preschool expansion is another area that increased expenditures.  An estimated cost of $694,000.00 was factored in for this expansion.  This figure is based on the cost of leasing a 20,000-sq. ft. facility, but does not include any costs for building renovation.  Factored into the presented budget are increased costs for the NMSVH Outreach Program due to expansion and increased staffing.  John Wolfe reviewed the areas in the budget that reflect substantial increases in expenditures.  John Wolfe also reviewed areas in the budget that may result in decreases in expenditures.  Also factored into the presented budget is a mandatory 20% decrease in expenditures for each department at NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that some difficult decisions need to be made to facilitate the decrease in our overall budget deficit.  Our list of capital projects, Preschool expansion plans, Outreach expansion plans, and staffing need to be carefully considered.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that staff are taking management of the operational side of the budget very seriously.  The Department Heads want to take a proactive role in the budget management and ensure accountability for their departments.  But these efforts by staff and Department Heads won’t result in a large decrease in the overall deficit.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has been working with the Finance Department to establish a long-range plan to decrease the overall deficit.  It is the intention of administration to present this long-range plan to the Board in October 2000.  President Stryker asked if there were any comments, questions, or concerns from the Board.  There were no comments, questions, or concerns.  President Stryker stated that page 26 of the presented 2001-2002 Budget indicates $10,325,906.00 in total annual expenditure.  The total projected income for this same period is only $6,292.836.00.  That leaves a deficit of approximately 4 million dollars.  It is understood that this deficit may be a little smaller based on the inclusion of our restricted funds income, Medicaid funding, and USDA funding.  President Stryker stated that she understands that briefings have been conducted with the staff concerning the budget, but are they aware of the 4 million dollar projected deficit?  John Wolfe stated that the staff has been shown expenses for the past few years, and projected expenses for the 2001-2002 year.  They were then shown the projected revenue and the projected deficit.  They were then provided with a forecast of when our 13 million dollar trust would be depleted if expenditures remained unchanged.  President Stryker stated that the staff financial awareness training, manpower study, attrition, and effective manpower management is addressing part of this 4 million dollar deficit.    Reta Jones stated she does not feel that the manpower study, attrition, and effective manpower management will significantly decrease the deficit.  What is controllable is the grand total of expenditures.  Page 26 of the 2001-2002 budget reflects FY00 expenditures of $7,622.369.00, and projected expenditures for FY02 as $10,325,906.00 (an increase of $2,703.537.00).  At a time when the Board is encouraging and insisting on declining expenses, we are showing an increase in the budget by almost 3 million dollars.  Reta Jones stated that she is deeply concerned that the Board is holding staff accountable for their programs, while at the same time essentially developing program expansions that will increase our overall budget by almost 3 million dollars, with a resulting 4 million dollar deficit.  Making the assumption that our expenditures were holding steady at the FY00 level, and the projected revenues totaled 6.2 million, plus potentially $700,000.00 in increased revenue.  We would have a potential revenue stream of 7 million dollars with projected expenditures of approximately 7 million.  We would be almost breaking even at the FY00 expenditure level.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that there are some tough decisions that have to be made.  In order to expand programs we must expand revenue sources.  To do it any other way is of deep concern.  Reta Jones stated that she is having difficulty identifying growth areas within the budget because the three years listed (FY00, FY01, and FY02) are not consistent.  The growth in the Preschool and Outreach is known, but she cannot identify the growth in the other areas.  Discussion continued on identification of growth areas within the budget.  Reta Jones stated that an in-depth analysis of our budget, on the expenditure side, would be a great help to the budget preparation and management.  We need to easily identify the expenditure growth areas.  Reta Jones asked that a summary of the expenditure growth areas be prepared for the Board.  John Wolfe stated that he had prepared a summary.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the summary had been prepared but was not submitted as part of the Board packet, but will be provided to the Board.  President Stryker stated that she understands that the Board is asking the staff and administration to closely manage the budget in efforts to stabilize or decrease expenditures.  At the same time the Board needs to ensure that they do not call for expansions that cannot be covered by our revenue.  Reta Jones stated that if expansions are desired then we need to find alternate revenue sources that will pay for the expansions.  Instead of focusing on decreasing expansion, we need to shift the focus to seeking funding sources for the program expansions.  For example, the Sacramento Dorm HVAC project.  Is there a reason that the funding for that project has to come from the operational funds?  Are there other funding sources for major capital projects available from the State Legislature?  This needs to be explored.  John Wolfe stated that the Sacramento Dorm HVAC project is the type of project that can be submitted to the State Legislature for funding consideration.  President Stryker asked if the Board is in agreement that administration needs to research funding sources for program expansion and capital projects?  The Board is in agreement with this approach.  President Stryker stated that administration is charged with the task of producing additional revenues that will allow for the desired program expansions and capital outlays.  President Stryker also stated that the 4 million dollar deficit that is reflected in the 2001-2002 budget is not acceptable.  NMSVH will not operate under a 4 million dollar deficit, and projects will not be approved that will put NMSVH under a 4 million dollar deficit.  President Stryker asked if there is any other discussion on the presented 2001-2002 Budget.  Joe Salazar asked if the Board could have a time-line for seeking alternative revenue sources?  President Stryker stated that she is in favor of time-lines, however revenue sources are ongoing which would make establishment of a time-line very difficult.  Joe Salazar asked if the Board could be provided with a status report on the revenue source research?  Superintendent Jennings stated that a monthly report would be provided to the Board advising them of the sources being pursued and status of each.  Reta Jones stated that when developing program expansion plans the needs of the school and the community need to be considered as well program expansion impact on all aspects of NMSVH including budget.  Reta Jones also recommended that the Board consider having a “study session” relating strictly to the direction of the school as it relates to the budget process.  President Stryker asked Reta Jones how she visualizes these study sessions?  Who would be participating?  Reta Jones stated that open dialogue between all involved parties would be important.  This would involve members of the Board, Department Heads, and key players within the Finance Department.  These study sessions would be working sessions only and would need a facilitator.  Jim Huge stated that the budget work session is an excellent suggestion.  It will take a great deal of preliminary work to make it productive.  Base line information must be established before the sessions begin.  Clear comprehensive budget information, and historical information would be needed.  All information regarding facilities will be important, especially if the Board is considering approaching the State Legislature for funding.  President Stryker asked Jim Huge how long he feels it would take to prepare for these work sessions?  Jim Huge stated that he does not feel it would take long, it is just a matter of how much tasking everyone currently has.  President Stryker asked if it would have to wait until the new accounting system is implemented?  Jim Huge stated that he feels it would be too late if we wait for implementation of the new accounting system.  Katherine Ingold asked if November 2000 would be a good month to schedule this study session since the Board does not have a scheduled Board meeting?  President Stryker stated that her only concern is whether the Department Heads would have the necessary data ready by November.  President Stryker poled the Department Heads regarding this matter.  The Department Heads that were present felt that they could be prepared for a November study session.  John Wolfe stated that the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) is awaiting the delivery of the NMSVH 2001-2002 Budget, and he is concerned about waiting until after the November study session to submit the data.  Jim Huge asked John Wolfe if reduction changes to the budget could be made after it is submitted to the CHE?  John Wolfe stated that reduction changes are relatively easy to make after submission, but increase changes are more difficult.  Discussion was held on how to submit the 2001-2002 Budget to CHE.  It was the consensus of the Board that they did not feel comfortable submitting a budget to CHE that reflected a 4 million dollar deficit.  President Stryker asked if additional income could be reported to CHE as it is obtained, after the budget is submitted.  John Wolfe stated that a Budget Amendment Request (BAR) can be submitted to CHE if additional income is obtained.  President Stryker asked John Wolfe if he is asking the Board for approval of a 2001-2002 Budget, for submission to CHE, at this meeting.  John Wolfe stated that he is seeking approval of a 2001-2002 Budget so that he can file a budget with CHE.  Linda Lyle recommended that we remove all of the capital outlay figures and expansion figures from the 2001-2002 Budget so that our expenditures come more in-line with our revenue, and submit that budget to CHE.  The Board has already directed that administration seek additional revenue sources for the capital and expansion costs so we don’t need to budget it until the revenue sources are identified.  Reta Jones proposed that we essentially model our FY02 budget after our FY01 budget.  President Stryker stated that if the Board elects to write the FY02 budget in that manner it should be with the knowledge that when long term objectives and goals are developed during the financial work session, changes can be submitted to the CHE which reflect decreases in the overall FY02 expenditures.  It is also the goal of the Board and administration to seek additional revenue sources to supplement the budget. 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve a budget for FY02 at the same level as FY01 with total expenditures not to exceed $8,982,074.00, with a demonstrated revenue side that does not increase the overall deficit more than FY00.  (carried unanimously)

The Board of Regents established Monday, November 20, 2000 as the date for the Budgetary Strategic Planning meeting, to be held at the NMSVH Main Campus Boardroom.  Mr. Jim Huge will facilitate this meeting and will work with the Board of Regents and members of the NMSVH Administration in compiling the necessary information/documentation for the meeting.  In attendance will be all members of the Board of Regents, Mr. Jim Huge, Linda Lyle, Dr. Jackie Wood, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, John Wolfe, Dereld Quillin, Superintendent Jennings, and John Williams.  This is not an Open Meeting of the Board of Regents.  No public comments will be taken, no approval items will be reflected on an agenda. Jim Salas stated that we will need to publicize that there will be a quorum of the Board of Regents meeting, the purpose of the meeting, and the fact that there will be no action items, in accordance with the State of New Mexico Open Meetings Act.  
D. Preschool Expansion.

Reta Jones stated that the Preschool Expansion Committee started as a committee consisting of two Preschool parents, Reta Jones, and the former principal of the Preschool.  The work of the committee got dragged out further than what was ever intended.  Reta Jones stated that the past couple of months have been a very busy time for her and she has been unable to devote time to the Preschool Expansion Committee.  Linda Lyle, the current Principal of the Preschool, stepped in and took the bull by the horns in gathering the necessary expansion information.  Reta Jones personally thanked Linda Lyle for her hard work in pulling everything together, in spite of having a Board member on the committee who didn’t make the work any easier.  Reta Jones expressed her appreciation for the initiative that Linda Lyle exhibited.  President Stryker commended Linda Lyle on the job that she did regarding the Preschool Expansion.  The information that was provided to the Board was a great help.  President Stryker stated that the Preschool Expansion agenda item cannot be fairly considered until after the Budgetary Strategic Planning meeting that is scheduled for November 20, 2000.

Tabled until the December 9, 2000 Board of Regents meeting.

At this point in the meeting President Stryker recommended that the following items be moved under Information to the Board.  These are items that do not require a vote from the Board of Regents.



Table of Contracts/Bid/Proposal Quality Check



Personnel Preparation Program



NMSVH Letterhead 

This will facilitate the early departure of the Board of Regent members who have to fly back into Albuquerque so that they may arrive before the Albuquerque air space is closed pending the departure of the President of the United States aboard Air Force One. 

E. Preschool Environmental Concerns.

John Wolfe provided an update to the Board of Regents on the status of the Preschool Environmental Concerns.  SafeNet has been contacted to determine the status of the report of the Preschool indoor air quality assessment that they conducted on August 30, 2000.  SafeNet indicated that the test results are currently being evaluated and the report should be delivered to NMSVH before the week of October 2, 2000.  In addition Rem Alley has experienced some problems with the engineer who is planning the air handler project.  These problems have resulted in the rejection of a second set of plans.  This rejection has resulted in a delay in the Request for Proposal (RFP) process.  The RFP did however appear in the Albuquerque Journal on September 24, 2000.  These delays will result in a modification to the air handler project timeline.  Rem Alley also indicated that given the complexity of the air handler project he wishes to conduct a pre-bid conference.  He wishes to conduct the pre-bid conference on October 4, 2000, and close the bid process on October 11, 2000.  President Stryker asked for an explanation of the pre-bid conference.  John Wolfe stated that Rem Alley wishes to meet with the bidders to discuss the project so that they fully understand the complexity.  This will ensure that the bidders have their bids in alignment with the environmental needs of the Preschool.  John Wolfe stated that the necessary paperwork has been completed and transmitted to procure the air handler equipment.  This will assist in expediting this project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she received a call from Dr. Romig who was asked to evaluate the initial and secondary Acme air quality assessment reports.  Dr. Romig indicated that he will not be able to assist in the assessment, and is unable to refer the assessment.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has been working with Dr. Dana Allen, who is also a parent of a Preschool student.  Dr. Allen has provided the Superintendent with the names of two Occupational Health doctors whom she feels could be of assistance in evaluating the air quality assessment reports.  Letters have been sent to these two doctors asking for their assistance.  Dr. Dana Allen has also been in contact with these doctors concerning this matter.  Dr. Allen has agreed to assist in facilitating these evaluations.   President Stryker asked the Board if there is any other questions, concerns, or discussion.  No further discussion.

F. Drug & Alcohol Testing Contract.

Superintendent Jennings recommended that the Drug and Alcohol Testing Contract be put out to bid.  In the past this contract has been handled as sole source and has been awarded to The Safety Institute.  It is the opinion of administration that placing these professional services out to bid will potentially improve the services and potentially decrease the level of financial expenditure.  In the interim if drug testing is needed the services of The Safety Institute can be utilized on a case-by-case basis, and paid through the purchase order process.  President Stryker asked for the estimated cost of this professional services contract.  John Wolfe stated that he does not have those figures available.  President Stryker recommended that anytime a professional services contract agenda item is presented that all financial information, including annual cost be provided to the Board.  Dereld Quillin left the meeting to research the annual cost of the Drug and Alcohol Testing Contract.  On his return he informed the Board that annual cost of the Drug and Alcohol Testing Contract is in excess of $15,000.00.  The Board concurred with the recommendation of the Superintendent to put the Drug and Alcohol Testing Contract out for bid.  

G. Public Relations Contract.

Superintendent Jennings recommended that if the Board wishes to continue to retain the services of a Public Relations Firm, the contract to The Hirst Company be extended for a period of one year (Oct 01, 2000 to Sep 30, 2001) at a total cost of $20,000.00.  This contract is set up so that NMSVH is billed only for services when rendered.  In addition Superintendent Jennings recommended that the scope of services remain unchanged from last years contract extension.  President Stryker pointed out that she does not recall using any of the services of The Hirst Company during last years contract period.  Reta Jones asked why services were not utilized?  Is there a lack of contact with The Hirst Company?  Has The Hirst Company attempted to establish a relationship with the new Superintendent?  Superintendent Jennings stated that The Hirst Company has not attempted to establish a relationship with her since she has been in office.  John Williams stated that The Hirst Company was utilized in August/September 1999 to assist in coordinating a Community Dialogue Day (Open House) at NMSVH.  Reta Jones stated that she is concerned that since the scope of services was decreased last year that we have in essence killed any desire that The Hirst Company may have had to assist NMSVH.  One important service that was provided by The Hirst Company was their coordination of legislative interaction.  One of the reasons that The Hirst Company was originally selected by NMSVH was because of what they said they could do for us during the legislative sessions.  Reta Jones stated that we need to find out if The Hirst Company is interested in continuing their work for us.  We need to have the legislative support.  Especially if we are going to start looking at the legislature for capital and program expansion funding.  Katherine Ingold stated that she recalls that they did a small amount of work with NMSVH on the Community Dialogue, but she cannot recall that they have done any legislative work for us.  Reta Jones stated that when Dr. Carney was the Superintendent, The Hirst Company was involved in legislative work for us.  The Hirst Company was present during some Board member confirmations, they took Dr. Carney to Santa Fe for introductions, and were involved in developing a brochure for NMSVH.  In the first part of the initial contract The Hirst Company was fairly active.  John Williams stated that during the last full year of the contract Dr. Carney attempted to get The Hirst Company to do some work with the legislatures and was unsuccessful.  John Williams stated that, if he recalls correctly, the major reason for Dr. Carney’s recommendation to decrease the scope of services was the perceived lack of response to her requests.  When the contract was first entered into Mr. Cordova of The Hirst Company was the primary point of contact with NMSVH.  This changed later in the contract to Carolyn Gaston.  At that point the services and cooperation seemed to decline.  Reta Jones stated that one of the things that she does not want to see the Board do is approve a contract extension if we are not receiving services.  It may be time to sit down and evaluate what our public relations needs are from the legislative standpoint, and what services we can get from The Hirst Company.  Katherine Ingold stated that if the services of The Hirst Company are not satisfactory, then we should not enter into contract extension agreements.  Reta Jones stated that she does not have a problem renewing the contract with The Hirst Company, based on an as need basis.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that she needs to initiate communication with The Hirst Company to establish what they will be able to do for NMSVH during this contract year.  If after this new contract year we are still not happy with the level of services that The Hirst Company provided, then we can evaluate whether we need to seek another public relations firm.  Reta Jones encouraged Superintendent Jennings to establish this contact with The Hirst Company within the next 30 days.  If they are not the right firm, then we need assess our needs as quickly as possible.  President Stryker stated that some sense of direction with The Hirst Company also needs to be established before we conduct our Budgetary Strategic Planning session in November.  Reta Jones stated that she would like to have a report by the next Board meeting (October 30).  Reta Jones recommended that the Board approve the presented contract extension, but make sure that the contract has a provision that allows for cancellation.  President Stryker pointed out that the current contract states that it can be terminated for any reason by NMSVH or the contractor upon written notice delivered to the other party at least thirty days prior to the intended date of termination.  Reta Jones stated that she recommends that we renew the contract as presented then make a continuation decision at the October 30 Board meeting utilizing the report information that will be provided by Superintendent Jennings. 

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold,  the Board move to extend the public relations contract with The Hirst Company for the period October 01, 2000 to September 30, 2001 at a cost of $20,000.00 for services payable as rendered.  (carried unanimously)

H. Preschool Transportation Contract.

Superintendent Jennings stated that she spoke with legal counsel, Mr. J. F. Kennedy regarding concerns that were expressed regarding the Preschool Transportation Contract.  Mr. Kennedy verified that transportation is exempt under the State Procurement Code 13-1-98, Article H.  Mr. Kennedy recommended that we go ahead and enter into the contract with Helwig & Farmer for this school year.  If we wish to go out for bid next school year he recommends that we submit the RFP in March/April of 2001.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not feel that administration wants to go with the exempt clause of the State Procurement Code.  It is administrations desire that in the future we put the Preschool transportation out for bid through the RFP process.  This will ensure that NMSVH is getting the best service for the best price.  Mr. Kennedy did assure NMSVH that we are legal in exempting the Preschool transportation contract from the bid process.  Reta Jones asked if Helweg & Farmer is the transportation vendor for the Albuquerque Public Schools?  Linda Lyle stated that they are one of the vendors, and the largest.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Professional Services Contract with Helweg & Farmer to furnish NMSVH Preschool transportation for school year 2000-2001, under the exempt provisions of the State Procurement Code (13-1-98.H).  (carried unanimously)

I. Medicaid Collaborative Plan.

John Wolfe provided the Board with an update on the Medicaid Collaborative Plan and the schools efforts to participate in the Medicaid in the Schools Program.  In addition to the information that was provided in the Board packet, John Wolfe informed the Board that he has had discussions with Mr. Eric Wolfe regarding the specifics of the supplement versus supplant question.  An updated Joint Powers Agreement between the New Mexico Human Services Department and The New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped has been received.  On comparing the updated Joint Powers Agreement (JPA) with the original JPA it was noted that the new version of the JPA contains a new subparagraph under Section 6, Payment, Subpara. B. that reads NSMVH shall “transfer on a quarterly basis to HSD, a payment equal to 5% of the gross reimbursed claims submitted by NMSVH to compensate HSD for the administrative costs associated with this Agreement.”  This is not a new requirement, it is simply a paragraph that was inadvertently left off of the first draft of the JPA.  In addition, HSD has provided a cover letter that attempts to clarify the supplement versus supplant issue.  It is HSD’s opinion that NMSVH is using the wrong terminology.  According to the letter received, the Medicaid funds are designed to reimburse the educational institution for services already rendered.   Reta Jones stated that she also noted that HSD removed a paragraph from the JPA that addressed collaborations between existing local human health and human service providers.  John Wolfe stated that he did ask Eric Wolf if NMSVH needs to address program enhancements.  Eric Wolf stated that we do not.  John Wolfe stated that the only enhancement that may be necessary is the additional staff needed for Medicaid billing.  Reta Jones asked how soon after the JPA is signed would we be able to see Medicaid reimbursement?  Is reimbursement retroactive back to the beginning of the school year?  John Wolfe stated that he has not asked that question, but he will ask.  Dr. Wood stated that her only concern would be, do we have the right documentation to receive reimbursement retroactive to the beginning of the school year?  President Stryker asked when the Medicaid JPA would be ready for signature?  Will it be available today?  Do we need to vote on this issue today?  John Wolfe stated that he has the JPA ready for signature.  

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the Joint Powers Agreement between the State of New Mexico Human Services Department and New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped for Medicaid funding, and the President of the NMSVH Board of Regents be authorized to sign all necessary documents.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Info to the Board.

Jim Salas asked about check number 51286 listed on the General Fund Checklist.  This shows an insurance policy premium paid to General Services Division in the amount of $68,404.00.  Jim Salas asked John Wolfe if he recalls if this has remained approximately the same over the past couple of years?  John Wolfe stated that this premium reflects an increase in premium cost.  There is also an increase being forecast for next year.  Next years forecast is for a premium of $115,000.00.   John Wolf stated that the area of Workers Compensation has shown the largest increase with the premium practically doubling.  Reta Jones asked if it is possible to get a representative from General Services to come and meet with the Director of Finance and Administration in an effort to cap the ever-increasing costs of our insurance?  John Wolfe stated that he would arrange a meeting.

Jim Salas asked about check number 51360 listed on the General Fund Checklist.  This shows a check amount of $4,908.43 paid to Peacock, Myers & Adams PC for professional services for draft patent application.  Jim Salas asked for explanation of this payment.  Superintendent Jennings explained that this was for patent fees on a hydraulic scaffolding system, mounted to a Cushman gas cart, that was designed and built by a member of the NMSVH Staff, Mr. Mike Sanchez.  This patent process started a couple of years ago by Dr. Carney.  John Wolfe indicated in earlier meetings that between 5 and 6 thousand dollars has already been spent in this patent pursuit.  President Stryker asked if this patent would belong to NMSVH?  Superintendent Jennings indicated that it would be the property of NMSVH.  If the patent is successful, and then sold to a corporation Mike Sanchez will be entitled to a small percentage of the royalties and the remainder of the royalties will belong to NMSVH.    This hydraulic scaffold was designed and built to provide a more efficient and safer means of changing the messages on the marquee.  Reta Jones asked if we received advice from legal counsel on this patent pursuit?  John Wolfe stated that John Kennedy was contacted concerning this patent and is the one that referred the school to the law firm that is being used for the patent filing.  Reta Jones expressed concern about the legality of State agencies paying for the legal costs involved in patent filing.  Jim Salas asked if the financial benefit from this patent would be large enough to recoup the investment that has been made?  John Wolfe stated that once the patent is approved it is the intent of the school to contact Toro and Cushman and attempt to either sell the patent, or allow them to utilize it and pay NMSVH the royalties.  Jim Salas asked if there is a projection on how much more this patent pursuit will cost?  John Wolfe stated that his discussions with the patent attorney indicates that there will be no more expenses associated with the patent filing.   
XII.
Adjournment

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to adjourn.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:06 p.m., Monday, September 25, 2000

(Approved Oct. 30, 2000)


(Approved Oct. 30, 2000)
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